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Members Present
Al Sylvestre, Chairman, Eileen Akers, Katherine Guzman, Beth Rival, Mary Silverberg, Stephen Thal, Andrea Giudice, and Randa Utter
Members Absent
Matthew Fazzino (representing the DSS Commissioner), Steven Famiglietti, Samuel Pride 
Others Present
Amy Porter, Commissioner, Mary Burgard, Vocational Rehabilitation Supervisor, Chris Lassen, Adult Services Supervisor, Andrew Norton, ADS Legislative Liaison, Zachary Moore, Vocational Rehabilitation Secretary, Brenda Lamarre, Vocational Rehabilitation Administrative Assistant, Tyrell Sampson, Vending Facility Supervisor, Lori St. Amand, Adult Services Volunteer Coordinator, and Catherine Summ, Children’s Services Supervisor
Public Present

None
Welcome and Introductions
Chairman Sylvestre called the meeting to order at 10:16 a.m.

Public Comment
Ms. Rival requested an opportunity to speak. Ms. Rival stated that the National Federation of the Blind has several questions. Ms. Rival stated that her understanding is that as of 2014 Vocational Rehabilitation services changed from serving clients 18 years of age and over to 14 years of age and older. Ms. Rival questioned if this is still accurate. Ms. Burgard reported that in her years of experience the Vocational Rehabilitation program has always served students 14 and older. Ms. Burgard clarified that in 2014, in response to the federal Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA), the state implemented a pre-employment transition program with funds specially set aside for clients 16-years of age and older. Vocational Rehabilitation cannot use this funding for students aged 14 and 15 years old, although it is still possible to serve clients of this age through other funding in the Vocational Rehabilitation program. 
Ms. Rival questioned how Connecticut matches the funding allotment for services with the federal government. Ms. Burgard responded that for pre-employment services there are three transition staff, two of whom are transition counselors and a third is a transition coordinator. A portion of the salary for these individuals is supported by Vocational Rehabilitation funding thereby helping to meet the requirement that 15% of VR spending be dedicated to pre-employment services. The pre-employment funding source is also utilized for services such as camps, work-based learning experiences and anything else that would qualify as pre-employment services.
Ms. Rival questioned if there is a commission for the blind or if consolidation has occurred. Mr. Norton responded that there is the Advisory Board but no actual commission. Mr. Norton shared that there is no commission for the blind but there is a division, the Bureau of Education and Services for the Blind, within the Department of Aging and Disability Services. He indicated that BESB was a stand-alone agency before 2011 when BESB was combined with other agencies to fit the current model and that structure is still in place. 

Ms. Rival questioned if Mr. Brian Sigman’s position (Director of the Bureau of Education and Services for the Blind) has been posted online for applicants. Ms. Porter responded and said the position is not posted at this time. Ms. Porter indicated that the department will be studying the best way to organize the agency in light of Mr. Sigman’s retirement as well as the many more agency retirements that may occur next year. Ms. Rival stated that the National Federation of the Blind feels that Mr. Sigman’s former position is essential and should be filled.

Ms. Rival asked if BESB provides training classes on best practices. She also queried if BESB can look to the services provided in other states, such as New Jersey, to review best practices. Mr. Norton indicated this is possible. Mr. Norton requested clarification from Ms. Rival, inquiring if the National Federation for the Blind is suggesting that services be compared to New Jersey specifically. Ms. Rival confirmed that this was correct. 
Ms. Rival questioned if there are services offered for seniors in the state of Connecticut with client specific plans. Mr. Lassen responded that a substantial amount of funding is received every year to support this demographic (55 years of age and up). This federal fiscal year there were 621 clients served in this demographic by adult services. Mr. Lassen reported that these services have been offered throughout his tenure at BESB. These services are funded by the federal government as well as the state government. 

Mr. Thal thanked Adult Services and all those at BESB involved in sending out the low vision, large-print calendars to BESB clients. 

Old Business
Minutes from September 30, 2021 
MOTION:
 A motion was made by Ms. Rival, seconded by Ms. Akers, to approve the draft minutes from the September 30, 2021, meeting. Motion passed unanimously.
New Business
Blind Americans Equality Day Update 
Ms. Akers reported that Ms. Katie Wiseman of the federal department of Veterans’ Affairs has prepared a booklet of creative projects completed by veterans with vision issues. She also reported that BESB and the Department of Transportation (DOT) have partnered to provide Aira services for free to people who are blind. This application uses a smartphone to connect an individual with blindness to a sighted person who is trained and can utilize the camera on the phone to assist individuals who require help with everyday tasks such as using public transportation.
Mr. Thal noted he is concerned that there is typically a proclamation read on Blind Americans Equality Day but that simply reading a proclamation does not make the same impact as it did in the past. Mr. Thal also noted that there are several disability services groups that have events during the same month as Blind Americans Equality Day and suggested that there should be a partnership between these groups.
Mr. Norton expanded upon the conversation regarding Aira. Mr. Norton reported that two separate e-mails have now been sent to BESB clients informing them of these services and the free offer. Mr. Norton reported that the main goal is to align this service with public transportation use, but pointed out that there are many other daily activities that the Aira app can support. Mr. Norton believes BESB staff should be encouraging clients to sign up for this service.

Ms. Akers stated that this service should be shared as much as possible and that other groups should be used to publicize this offer. She also indicated she feels safe using this service herself.
Vocational Rehabilitation State Plan Workgroup

Ms. Burgard indicated that there are nine total members participating in the workgroup. Six workgroup members are members of the State Rehabilitation Council and three are from this Advisory Board. The committee has met twice. Currently state plan goals are being formulated. Ms. Burgard stated that progress has been made and input from vocational rehabilitation staff input has been provided. 
Ms. Porter stated she appreciates the input from the committee. Ms. Porter reported that she is in contact with the federal Rehabilitation Services Administration (RSA) regarding the timeline and is working to ensure that the Bureau of Rehabilitation Services (BRS), another division of ADS, is also adhering to the same timeline.  
Chairman Sylvestre questioned what the next meeting date is for the State Plan Workgroup. Ms. Burgard reported the next date the workgroup will be meeting is January 20, 2022. 

Chairman Sylvestre asked if the plan will be active for the fiscal years of 2023-2026. Ms. Porter indicated she will have to verify this. 
Bureau Update
Chairman Sylvestre asked Commissioner Porter to provide an update and queried how the high number of anticipated state retirements occurring will impact services. Ms. Porter reported that she does not currently have concrete information regarding the number of anticipated retirements. Ms. Porter reported that there are individuals retiring at this time before the typical retirement age. There are concerns about how retirements will impact state processes which is why time is being taken to make sure the needs of clients can be met. One goal is to find the most efficient way to continue providing services in a pandemic and post-pandemic world. Ms. Porter reported that feedback from the community and staff will be taken into consideration moving forward. Ms. Porter said that the Advisory Board will be a valuable resource throughout this process to create a system and organizational structure that leads to success and agency growth. 
Business Enterprise Program
Mr. Sampson reported that there are nineteen out of twenty-seven Business Enterprise Program (BEP) locations currently operating. This is a significant increase from the last update provided in June. In the past few months, cafeterias have been slowly transitioning to micro-markets working in conjunction with a third-party company. There are five locations that have been transitioned at this point. The program is also working to open a new location at Greenwich Point Park in Greenwich. There have been two college locations closed, Middlesex Community College and Manchester Community College, due to lack of business viability caused by the pandemic. The operators who lost their locations did receive PPP funds which aided them, but these funds are no longer available. The program will look to retain these locations in the future if they become viable once again. The US Coast Guard Academy location that the program was attempting to secure will not be moving forward as an agreement could not be reached between the program and the Academy. The US Coast Guard Academy did not accept the bid for the BEP program to take over operation of the location.
The partnership held by the program with Pepsi has been beneficial. The program remains busy, optimistic and is working to support operators and locations across the state. The focus for the program going forward will be to capture seasonal locations, which are outdoors, to provide lucrative opportunities to operators. Micro-markets ensure operators are provided income but not to the level of pre-pandemic levels. 
Ms. Akers queried Mr. Sampson regarding the interaction between an operator and a micro-market site. Mr. Sampson described the kiosk set-up of the micro-market model. The operator is responsible for acting as the liaison between the customer and the third-party micro-market provider. Operators are required to be at their locations at least twice a week. Mr. Sampson says that operators must be present at their locations to determine the kinds of products customers desire as well as to learn how to maximize the benefit of their location. 
Ms. Akers questioned, regarding the sites that closed, what happens to the operator in terms of their benefits. Ms. Akers would like to know how operators are protected. Mr. Sampson responded that one former college location operator has multiple locations and can continue working without concern. The other operator whose college location has been closed may be retiring which means a determination has not been made yet at this time regarding what they will be doing moving forward. 
Chairman Sylvestre questioned if there are any cafeterias operating in the program currently. Mr. Sampson reported that there are seasonal cafeterias open, but cafeterias are not open in state buildings. Mr. Sampson reported that the program’s operators need to account for workforce shortages, rising prices and lower customer presence in buildings as they plan for the future. 
Vocational Rehabilitation
Ms. Burgard reported that there is only one open position in VR which is for a transition coordinator. There are applicants and interviews will be happening in the coming weeks. This is the fourth virtual recruitment completed by Vocational Rehabilitation. Vocational Rehabilitation Councilor Mr. Angelo Vitale was the most recent hire in the program. Ms. Christiana Tyma has been hired as a Rehabilitation Technologist. Ms. Stacey-Ann Lewis has also been hired as a Vocational Rehabilitation Counselor. 
Ms. Burgard reported that employment opportunities are increasing compared to initial pandemic availability. The pandemic removed opportunities for work-based experiences that are now becoming available again for clients to benefit from. Many job opportunities and programs are now virtual. The program has been collaborating with Computers for the Blind to provide resources to clients so that they can participate in virtual services and training. American Job Centers in Connecticut have opened up to allow staff to meet clients at their locations. Staff attended national conferences in November and December of 2021 virtually. The virtual conferences have the advantage of being much less expensive to attend. They were beneficial for new staff to learn about the national perspective on issues. Vocational Rehabilitation has held several events, including virtual presentations focused on mentoring. 
The consumer satisfaction survey report has been received. Ninety percent of clients indicated they would recommend Vocational Rehabilitation services to a friend. All eight services showed an increase from 2020. The biggest increase seen was related to transportation and higher education. The most widely used services were rehabilitation technology and low vision services. The highest counselor satisfaction score was related to the referral process. The lowest area of satisfaction was complaint resolution and explanation of what that process includes. 
Bureau Update, Additional 
Mr. Thal reported concern regarding low vision services. The concern is that many low vision providers have retired. Mr. Thal queried if there is currently a committee to find low vision providers and questioned if the Advisory Board can be involved. Mr. Thal is concerned that clients will not be able to travel to where the available doctors are located. 
Ms. Akers stated that the Lions Club districts are able to provide some low vision services. Ms. Akers suggested that BESB look to partner or collaborate with the Lions Clubs to see how to maintain effective services for all. 
Mr. Thal reported concern regarding the future of new clients coming into the system. Mr. Thal provided an example. He stated that in Children’s Services there has been a decrease in clients enrolled. There is also concern about what kinds of supports and services are going to be required moving forward in time. Mr. Thal also questioned where referrals to BESB are originating. Mr. Thal would like to know if there are alternative referral opportunities that can explored. 
Mr. Thal reported concern regarding seniors 55 years of age and up. With many activities now being offered only online, there is concern that this causes accessibility issues for elderly clients because they do not know how to utilize the technology required to receive services independently. 
Ms. Burgard stated that, regarding low vision doctors, there are currently eight active doctors on the list. This impacts services as far as how quickly clients can be seen. Ms. Burgard reported that, in general, eye doctors are very backed up. There is an existing committee regarding low vision providers. There are currently conversations occurring with an additional doctor who will likely be added to the list of providers. Regarding referrals, Ms. Burgard noted that the State Plan Workgroup has been discussing updating informational handouts provided to the public and increasing marketing efforts. Currently, Vocational Rehabilitation has been discussing different kinds of innovative materials that could potentially be sent out to the public.   
Chairman Sylvestre noted that as staffing levels are substantially lower now than in the past, recruiting low vision doctors is more difficult. Chairman Sylvestre believes the best solution is more people working at BESB to increase outreach in the future.
Ms. Summ noted that Children’s Services has maintained approximately 930 clients per year over the last few years. Ms. Summ attributed less referrals being made this past year to the pandemic. She indicated referral numbers have been increasing recently. Additionally, Ms. Summ noted that there has been a decrease in births and a reduction recently in the number of students referred to special education overall which has been observed across the country. Ms. Summ anticipates, based on recent trends, that program enrollment will continue to grow.

Mr. Thal queried if there will be less referrals from Children’s Services to Vocational Rehabilitation in the future based on what Ms. Summ reported. Ms. Summ responded that she meets with Ms. Burgard to review the referral process at least once a year and did not indicate she believes referrals will decrease. 
Ms. Burgard also noted that there was a time when most 14-year-old students were automatically referred to Vocational Rehabilitation from Children’s Services. This is no longer the practice due to the fact that not all of those referrals were appropriate for a myriad of reasons and many parents reached out after their children were referred to decline services.
Mr. Lassen stated, regarding low vision, that there is an individual in the Adult Services division that has substantial knowledge about the importance of low vision services and some of the business realities of gaining a doctor as a provider. At present, there is a committee consisting of individuals in supervisory roles put together to increase the number of low vision providers available. Mr. Lassen reported that referrals are coming almost exclusively from eye doctors across the state. Another typical referral source is self-referrals from individuals reaching out for a continuation of services. Mr. Lassen also stated that technology services for older adults is an area of need. Mr. Lassen is currently working to hire the first Rehabilitation Technologist for Adult Services to meet this need. This position has yet to be posted. Mr. Lassen reported experiencing an increase in older individuals seeking technology assistance.
COVID-19 updates and Safety Protocols
Mr. Norton reported there has been no change in COVID-19 policies since the last update provided. Staff are still required to wear masks and most employees currently telework. There are very few people in the office each day. 
Budget Update

Mr. Norton reported that the budget is in good standing. BESB is not able to spend all the monies allotted to Vocational Rehabilitation due to the decreased availability of employment opportunities caused by the pandemic.
Legislation Update
ADS does not have a legislative package it is putting forward for the next legislative session. The legislation presented in 2020 was not passed that year due to the pandemic but was passed in 2021. 
Points to the Good and Welfare
Chairman Sylvestre indicated he would like to establish a Bylaws Workgroup. Chairman Sylvestre extended an invitation to participate in the workgroup to Mr. Thal, Ms. Guzman, and Ms. Utter. Chairman Sylvestre also requested that Mr. Thal be the group coordinator. Chairman Sylvestre indicated he would like to have a presentation prepared for the March 2022 meeting of the Advisory Board with regard to updating the bylaws. Chairman Sylvestre made sure to indicate that this workgroup is voluntary.
Chairman Sylvestre presented an item he would like considered for the agenda for the March 2022 meeting. Chairman Sylvestre would like to establish workgroups for technology in the workforce and transportation. These workgroups can be consolidated. He also suggested inviting a representative from Aira to a future Board meeting.
Adjournment
MOTION: On a motion by Ms. Giudice, seconded by Ms. Utter, and unanimously approved, the meeting adjourned at 12:01 p.m. 
Next meeting:  March 17, 2022, 10:00 a.m.
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